A Meeting of the Parish Council was held at Frittenden Memorial Hall, Frittenden on Tuesday 21%
January 2020 at 7.30pm.

Present were: Cllr A Staples (Chairman)
Cllr J Tuke
Cllr R Vernon
ClIr R Riley
ClIr L Gosbee
Clir H Cullingworth

In attendance:  Mrs E Nightingale (Clerk)

PUBLIC FORUM:
None.
1. APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE

Cllr Fairweather (Borough)

2. DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST (in accordance with the Members Code of Conduct Part

2)
None

3. BOROUGH & COUNTY COUNCILLOR UPDATE
None

4. TO APPROVE THE MINUTES OF THE PREVIOUS PARISH COUNCIL MEETING
It was proposed by Clir Riley, seconded by Clir Vernon, and RESOLVED by all members
present that the Minutes from the last Council meeting on 11" December 2019 are a true and
accurate record of that meeting. That being the case ClIr Staples signed them.

5. MATTERS ARISING FROM THOSE MINUTES

Compensation for failure to deliver black bins/caddies & missed collections
ClIr Staples will follow this up with Cllrs Fairweather and Clir Holden.

Weald Sports Centre
Cllr Vernon reported that, as far as he was aware, Cllr Holden was yet to secure a meeting but a
new Sports Centre Manager was now in place.

Safety Railings by Frittenden School

ClIr Cullingworth has responded to KCC’s refusal to install railings because they would make the

path too narrow but is yet to receive any reply.



Telephone box
Cllr Cullingworth is waiting for the weather to improve before painting the outside of the

telephone box.

Councillor Vacancy

Cllr Tuke has launched the Facebook campaign with an initial post advising of the vacancy and
inviting interested parties to submit a short statement about themselves to the Clerk. He will
follow this up by posting a Councillor profile each week, starting with the newest member and
finishing with the Chairman. Once all the profiles have been posted, and subject to the responses
received, the Clerk will publish the formal advert required under the procedure for co-opting new
Councillors.

Minor works to play area
Cllr Cullingworth confirmed that these works have now been completed.

Parish Field — Gate Locking
CllIr Staples has spoken to one resident who may be able to assist and will approach another who
has been suggested to him.

Budget
The Clerk confirmed that the precept for 2020/21 had been requested prior to the 17™ January

deadline and that request had been acknowledged by TWBC.
PARISH CHAIRMEN’S MEETING

ClIr Tuke deputised for CllIr Staples at the meeting on 17" December 2019. He reported that Cllr
McDermott was very positive about the new KCC Chairman, Roger Gough. Clir McDermott
confirmed that the Amelia Scott Centre should be ready in mid-January and reported that the
Draft Local Plan had attracted 8,000 comments, some of which were over 300 pages long. The
review of those comments should be completed by March. In the meantime, 20 new sites (it was
not revealed where) had been put forward.

The Community Heartbeat Trust presented to the meeting. That organisation looks after 500
Automated External Defibrillators (AEDs) and it was agreed that ClIr Tuke would pass on their
contact details to those who manage the AEDs installed around the village. Attention was also
drawn to a good Red Cross app available for smartphones which guides members of the public
through what to do in emergency situations.

The Tunbridge Wells Agreement was discussed and it was, again, suggested that it would be
helpful if Clerks were given advance notice if a planning application was refused to allow
Councils to prepare for any repercussions.

The new waste collection service was discussed and Gary Stevenson, Head of Housing, Health
and Environment at TWBC gave a presentation showing the problems that had been encountered
and how these were being tackled. The contractor, Urbaser Ltd, was spending an extra £200,000
per month in taking the action required to address those problems and Mr Stevenson felt that
things were improving. Frittenden was mentioned as a ‘hot spot” and ClIr Tuke noted that some
residents were, at the time of the meeting, still complaining about non-delivery of either black
bins or food caddies. Mr Stevenson agreed to circulate an email setting out details of Christmas
collections and how non-delivered bins/caddies could be reported. He duly did this and ClIr Tuke
published that email on the village Facebook page. Clir Tuke also raised the fact that operatives
had been observed putting the contents of food caddies onto the green bin. He was told that this
was only permissible when the contractor was remedying a missed collection and not on
scheduled collections. If residents witness this practice, they should report it, giving details of the
time, location and waste collection vehicle registration if possible.



7. WEBSITE

Cllr Tuke had circulated a link to what he had done so far and it was agreed that the new website
was a considerable improvement on the old website. ClIr Staples suggested adding a page for the
Memorial Hall and ClIr Vernon suggested a link to the CLT’s website. Links should also be
provided to Frittenden Pre-School’s website, together with those for the Bell & Jorrocks and
Knoxbridge Inn. ClIr Riley asked whether the banner photograph could be changed to one which
showed Frittenden as it is today. It was agreed that this would better represent the modern and
vibrant village. The photograph could be updated from time to time to show activities such as the
annual fun run. It was suggested that the website should also link to the Village Guide. ClIr Tuke
has obtained permission for this to be used, but it will need updating. It was agreed that this
should be an agenda item for the next meeting.

Cllr Tuke and the Clerk had been looking into what needed to be done to get a .gov.uk domain. It
was not entirely straight forward and would incur a cost of c.£60 per year. ClIr Tuke already
owns the frittenden.org.uk domain, which could be used at a cost of only £2 per year. It was
proposed by ClIr Staples, seconded by Clir Riley, and RESOLVED by all members present that
the .org.uk domain be used.

8. GROUNDS MAINTENANCE

The Clerk would shortly be sending out invitations to tender for the 2020/21 contracts. Responses
are to be requested in time for consideration by the Council at the next meeting. Minor
amendments were agreed to the tender documentation to ensure that the work to be carried out
under each contract was clear.

9. SPRING LITTER PICK

ClIr Cullingworth agreed to organise the litter pick, which is to take place on Saturday 28" March
2020.

10. ASHFORD BOROUGH COUNCIL GYPSY & TRAVELLER ACCOMMODATION
LOCAL PLAN CONSULTATION

The Council had been invited to participate in the above consultation as the Parish bordered
Ashford Borough. Clir Staples had reviewed the documentation produced by Ashford Borough
Council and considered the approach being taken to be fairly sensible. Further, there were no
Gypsy & Traveller sites close to the Borough boundary at Biddenden. ClIr Vernon agreed that it
was hard to see what comments could sensibly be made and it was therefore agreed that the
Council would not respond.

11. BUS SERVICE re: NEW SAINSBURY’S

ClIr Staples reported that a resident had written to Sainsbury’s asking whether it would be
providing a rural bus service to its new store in Staplehurst. It was proposed by Clir Staples,
seconded by ClIr Vernon, and RESOLVED by all members present to support the idea of a bus
service between Frittenden and the new store. The Clerk was instructed write to Sainsbury’s in
that regard.

12. SPEEDWATCH

There had been a couple of sessions since the last meeting, with the highest speed recorded being
41 mph. The equipment had been serviced and it had been recommended that the charger unit be



13.

14.

15.

16.

replaced after it was found to be cracked with a loose component inside. ClIr Staples approved
that expenditure as it fell within his limit of authority. The equipment is shared with Sandhurst
Parish Council and the Clerk has written requesting payment of 50% of the VAT exclusive cost
of the service and replacement charger.

PLAYGROUND INSPECTIONS

Roy Latham will continue with the weekly inspections until the end of the month when ClIr
Cullingworth will take over.

COMMUNITY SHOP UPDATE

The project is still at the feasibility stage. The Steering Group met on 9" January and discussions
continue with the Memorial Hall Trust over the legal and practical obstacles that would have to be
overcome for the shop to be located on land belonging to a charitable trust. Cllr Vernon noted
that, if an established legal entity was required to take a lease from the Memorial Hall Trust, the
CLT could be used because a community shop would fit with the purposes for which it was set

up.

Berni Cooper has done sterling work in putting together a business plan but, in order to get a shop
up and running, help is required at the planning stage from professionals such as solicitors,
accountants and retail professionals, as well as from those residents who are willing to give up
their time to work in the shop. The Steering Group is therefore considering issuing another survey
which will ask for real commitment, either by way of a financial pledge, most likely in relation to
the purchase of shares, or a pledge of time. Assuming the level of support needed is received, and
the professional help required is volunteered, the Steering Group would look to funding a paid
manager (possibly part-time) to run the shop and it was hoped that this position could be filled by
a local resident.

COMMUNITY LAND TRUST UPDATE

Cllr Vernon reported that discussions were still ongoing between the CLT, TWBC and a potential
developer of the site allocated in the Draft Local Plan.

CllIr Staples noted that the Council had been invited to submit comments to the Select Committee
on Affordable Housing which had recently been set up by KCC. Initial thoughts were that
“Affordable” should be with reference to median salaries in the relevant area, rather than property
values. A more flexible approach needed to be adopted by KCC when commenting on proposed
schemes, as it was known that at least one local scheme was rejected because Highways refused
to adopt such an approach to pavement access. Further, sustainable homes could not be built in
rural areas without being supported by public transport, particularly rural bus services. ClIr
Vernon agreed to circulate some draft comments which could be submitted by the Clerk once
agreed.

ROAD REPORT - General

CllIr Gosbee reported that he had chased KCC to repair a large pothole by Place Farm, which had
caused damage to a number of residents’ vehicles. He had also reported potholes in Grandshore
Lane and Sand Lane. The potholes in Biddenden Road were listed for repair, but Cllr Gosbee did
not know when that would take place.

The signpost at the end of Dig Dog Lane is broken and this has been reported.

The new salt bins on Grandshore Lane and Biddenden Road (near Ridgefield) are now in place
and ClIr Staples thanked ClIr Gosbee for organising this.

Fly-tipping continues to be a problem. The ¢.35 tyres dumped along Grandshore Lane have been
reported to TWBC but are yet to be removed. However, a number of settees dumped on Green



Lane near Bettenham were removed within 24 hours of being reported to KCC Highways because
they were blocking the road. If any residents come across fly-tipping on the highway, they should
contact Cllr Goshee because he has a direct line to the relevant officers at KCC Highways.

17. PLANNING

New Applications

19/03507/PNEXT Hill House, The Street, Frittenden
Prior notification for a proposed single-storey rear extension.
NOTED (Prior Approval was granted on 20.01.20)

19/03653/FULL Oaklands, Cranbrook Road, Frittenden

Proposed change of use of redundant building to dwelling & detached
garage with amenity area

Proposed by Cllr Vernon, Seconded by Cllr Cullingworth
RESOLVED TO RECOMMEND APPROVAL

Outcome of previous applications

19/03080/FULL Buckhurst Farm, Biddenden Road, Frittenden
Conversion of existing barn to residential use for 2 dwellings
PERMISSION GRANTED

19/03081/FULL Buckhurst Farm, Biddenden Road, Frittenden
Conversion of existing barn to residential use
PERMISSION GRANTED

19/03404/FULL Frittenden Memorial Hall, Cranbrook Road, Frittenden

Demolition of existing storage room & erection of replacement extension.
External insulation, re-cladding and fenestration alterations. Installation of
raised deck to rear with steps, access ramp & hand rail. Associated
landscaping.

PERMISSION GRANTED

19/03274/PNQCLA | The Barn at Brissenden Farm, Sand Lane, Frittenden

Prior notification of change of use of a building & land within its curtilage
from an agricultural use to a use falling within Class C3 (Dwellinghouse)
PLANNING PERMISSION/CONSENT REQUIRED

Planning appeals
e None
18. GENERAL CORRESPONDENCE

e Nominations for the KALC Community Awards 2020 are to be submitted by 31% January

2020.
e No Councillors are available to attend the KALC Health & Wellbeing Conference on 6%
February 2020.
19. FINANCE

e It was proposed by ClIr Tuke, seconded by CllIr Gosbee, and RESOLVED by all members
present to pay the accounts as follows:

FRITTENDEN PAYMENTS —
JANUARY 2020




Cheque

Number
GROSS VAT NET SUPPLIER DETAILS
102497* £454.56 £75.76 £378.80 TravisPerkins o1t pins x 2 & Salt
102498 £40.00 nil g40.00 | Frittenden Memorial Hall |, 1)) Hire — Nov & Jan
102499 £320.00 £53.34 £266.66 | Kent Grassland Services |G yonds Maintenance — Nov & Dec
102500 £42.00 £7.00 £35.00 Urbaser Ltd Litter Bins — Dec
102501 £283.20 £47.20 £236.00 | UniparServices LLP |soring speedwatch Equipment
102502 £69.14 nil £69.14 | MrsEmmaNightingale |cjep g Expenses — Jan
102503 £211.21 nil g211.21 | Mrs EmmaNightingale |cjep s sajary — Jan
102504 WRITTEN |INCORRECTLY
102505 £100.00 nil £100.00 | KentAir Ambulance |s137 ponation
102506 £25.00 nil £25.00 Victim Support|s137 Donation
High Weald Academy
102507 £50.00 nil £50.00 Farm 5137 Donation
102508 £100.00 nil £100.00 | Citizen’s Advice Bureau |s137 ponation
Frittenden Parochial
102509 £350.00 nil £350.00 Church Council 5137 Donation
102510 £50.00 nil £50.00 West Kent YMCA 5137 Donation
102511 £50.00 nil £50.00 Samaritans 5137 Donation
102512 £50.00 nil £50.00 Relate 5137 Donation
102513 £75.00 nil g75.00 | Hospiceinthe Weald o137 ponation
102514 £50.00 nil g50.00 | Frittenden Pre-School o137 ponation
102515 £100.00 nil £100.00 Frittenden School 5137 ponation
Hawkhurst Community
102516 £100.00 nil £100.00 League of Friends 5137 Donation
102517 £100.00 nil £100.00 Kenward Trust 5137 ponation
102518 £50.00 nil g50.00 | RoyalBritish Legion 137 ponation
DD £36.54 £1.74 £34.80 Eon Street lighting energy — Dec
TOTAL £2,706.65 £18504 | £2,521.61

*Signed outside of the meeting

There being no further business, the meeting closed at 9.05 pm.

Chairman’s Signature:

Date:




A Meeting of the Parish Council was held at Frittenden Memorial Hall, Frittenden on Tuesday 18"
February 2020 at 7.30pm.

Present were: Cllr A Staples (Chairman)
Cllr R Vernon
CllIr L Gosbee
Clir H Cullingworth

In attendance: ~ Mrs E Nightingale (Clerk), ClIr Fairweather (Borough) & 1 member of the public

PUBLIC FORUM:

A resident spoke in opposition to planning application 20/0068/FULL. He noted that there had been
10 applications concerning this site in the last 40 years and that all requests for a permanent dwelling
had been refused. The site was not previously developed land, it should not be built on and should be
returned to agriculture to protect the adjacent conservation area and the village. The site had been
rejected by TWBC in the Call for Sites and a very similar application had recently been refused as it
was fundamentally contrary to the development plan. The resident referred to photographs of the site
and stated that it had only become untidy in recent years. He urged the Parish Council to recommend
that the application be refused and to back TWBC’s efforts to enforce existing planning conditions.
The resident stressed that the above objections were purely matters of planning policy and in no way
personal.

1. APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE
Cllr Tuke, Cllr Riley and ClIr Holden (County).

The Clerk confirmed that the meeting was quorate as the minimum number of members who must
be present was three.

2. DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST (in accordance with the Members Code of Conduct Part
2)

The Clerk briefly reminded Councillors of what constituted an interest that must be declared in
accordance with the Members Code of Conduct. Clir Gosbee noted that, although not a
declarable interest, he did assist the current contractor in maintaining the War Memorial and he
would not, therefore, participate in any discussion or vote in respect of the awarding of the
Grounds Maintenance Contracts for 2020/21.

3. BOROUGH & COUNTY COUNCILLOR UPDATE

Cllr Fairweather had written an article for the Parish Magazine. Although not something he did
every month, he felt this was a very good way of keeping in touch with the community.

Cllr Fairweather was pleased to report that the waste/recycling collections were improving, but
stated that residents should continue to refer any problems to him. Some residents in Sissinghurst
who had agreed special access arrangements, whereby their bins are collected from an agreed
place and returned to that place after they are emptied, had had their bins missed. ClIr Fairweather
is seeking to resolve this but wished to make Frittenden residents who might otherwise struggle to



put their bins out aware that a special access scheme existed. Those residents could register for
that scheme through TWBC.

Cllr Fairweather has been assisting the Community Shop Group with arranging pre-planning
meetings with TWBC and he has also been assisting the Church with an application to re-locate a
noticeboard. Clir Fairweather has also had discussions with a few residents in relation to one of
the planning applications to be considered at this meeting. He indicated that he is always happy to
provide help and assistance with whatever representations the Council may wish to make on
planning matters.

Cllr Fairweather is aware that a meeting has now taken place between ClIr Holden and the new
management of the Weald Sports Centre, at which Cllr Holden raised the concerns previously
highlighted by the Council.

ClIr Fairweather will chase up the relevant officer at TWBC in relation to CllIr Cullingworth’s
request for equipment for the Spring Litter Pick. Cllr Staples noted that the equipment supplied
for the last Litter Pick was insufficient. In particular, no gloves were provided and not enough
safety vests.

Philip Mummery was recently installed as the Honorary Mayor of Cranbrook. Sissinghurst and
Cranbrook Parish Council was investigating ways to prevent the loss of the 8 parking spaces
between the chip shop and dog groomers, which the landowner was looking to replace with 2
retail units.

Cllr Fairweather confirmed that Clir Holden had signed off a grant of £5,000 towards the cost of
the new heating system at the Memorial Hall. Cllr Holden had previously gifted a significant sum
to assist the establishment of the community shop at Benenden and ClIr Fairweather will see if
funds are available for any community shop which might be set up in Frittenden.

ClIr Fairweather then left the meeting.
4. TO APPROVE THE MINUTES OF THE PREVIOUS PARISH COUNCIL MEETING

It was proposed by Clir Vernon, seconded by Clir Cullingworth, and RESOLVED by all
members present that the Minutes from the last Council meeting on 21% January 2020 are a true
and accurate record of that meeting, subject to a handwritten amendment made by the Clerk. That
being the case Clir Staples signed them.

18. THE CHAIRMAN ADVANCED CONSIDERATION OF PLANNING APPLICATION
20/00068/FULL

Before commenting on the proposal, Clir Vernon confirmed that he reviewed and researched in
detail every application that, as Consultee, the Council was asked to comment on. When forming
his opinions, he applied so far as possible objective planning policy and planning principles. He
put to one side any subjective views on the circumstances of the application and whether he liked
the proposal or whether he thought it was a good idea or not.

This application was similar to one which had previously been considered by the Council under
reference 19/01086/FULL. It was a similar scheme with a different design. The supporting
planning statement relied heavily on the concept of replacement of the previous mobile home and
development of land that had been the site of a mobile home for over 30 years. However, as the
previous mobile home only had a temporary personal permission, the proposal could not be
considered as a replacement dwelling or development on previously developed land under the
National Planning Policy Framework. The application should be looked at as development on
green field agricultural land. It is not correct to make an assumption of previous residential use.



The planning statement also referred to the proposals visually improving the site. However, the
original temporary permission TW/83/0451 required that once the temporary permission lapsed,
the site was to be reinstated to the condition which existed prior to development and left in a clean
and tidy condition. There were therefore existing planning conditions that should be applied to the
state of the site.

CllIr Vernon noted that the site was outside of the limits to built development and no material
considerations had been identified to permit development of this prominent hillside greenfield
land. He felt that any development would have a negative impact on the rural character of the
locality and would not conserve or enhance the special character of the adjacent conservation
area. Frittenden was characterised by clusters of housing separated by green space and those
green spaces should be kept development free. Further, the development would not constitute
sustainable development as required by planning policy. The site had been rejected by TWBC in
the recent Call for Sites and there were highway safety concerns with regard to the access being
on to a blind bend at the brow of a hill with no visibility.

For the reasons set out above, Clir Vernon stated that the Council should recommend that
permission be refused.

CllIr Gosbee was concerned about the future of the site if it was not developed in accordance with
this proposal. He felt that a small bungalow would be of benefit to the village, which had a
shortage of such housing stock. ClIr Cullingworth shared that view and noted that the site had
houses on each boundary.

CllIr Staples closed the meeting in order to invite comment from the public. A resident commented
that waste was being brought on to the site, not taken away. However, Cllr Staples noted that this
was not a planning consideration.

CllIr Staples then re-opened the meeting and commented that, whilst the size of the proposed
building went in the application’s favour, he had been persuaded by the clear comment from
TWBC when rejecting the previous application and the reasons given by the Planning Inspector in
rejecting the appeal against TWBC’s refusal to grant permission for the development of houses on
land adjacent to Ferrers. Both applications went against what the Council was trying to achieve,
which was to preserve the dispersed character of the village while being sympathetic to
development that included Affordable Housing.

It was proposed by Clir Vernon, seconded by ClIr Staples, that the Council recommend
permission be refused for the reasons identified by Cllr Vernon. The vote was split with 2 votes
for that proposal and 2 against. In exercising his casting vote, ClIr Staples noted that the
Chairman’s casting vote should be used to maintain the status quo. In this case, the ‘no change’
option was to recommend that permission be refused.

MATTERS ARISING FROM THE MINUTES OF THE PREVIOUS PARISH COUNCIL
MEETING

Compensation for failure to deliver black bins/caddies & missed collections
This has been raised but ruled out by TWBC.

Weald Sports Centre
Whilst a new Sports Centre Manager was in place, it was felt that the situation was just as bad as
before.

Safety Railings by Frittenden School




As the crossing supervisor, Cllr Cullingworth has raised this with her superior but has not yet
made any progress.

Telephone box
Cllr Cullingworth is hoping to include cleaning the telephone box as part of the Spring Litter

Pick.

Councillor Vacancy
The Clerk has not yet received any responses from interested parties.

Minor works to play area
ClIr Staples commented on how well the new paving stones were working to stop the soil erosion.
The Council thanked Mark Plummer for his work in sourcing and installing the stones.

Parish Field — Gate Locking

The Council reviewed the situation and agreed that it would like to continue locking the gate at
night if volunteers could be found to lock/unlock the gate on a daily basis. Cllr Cullingworth
confirmed that she would take over filling the dog bag dispenser.

Bus Service

The Clerk confirmed that she had notified Sainsbury’s of the Council’s support, in principle, for a
bus service connecting Frittenden with the new store to be built in Staplehurst. No substantive
response had yet been received.

KCC Select Committee on Affordable Housing
The Clerk confirmed that the Council’s comments had been submitted and acknowledged.

GROUNDS MAINTENANCE CONTRACTS 2020/21

The Clerk had received three quotes which were considered by the Council. It was proposed by
Cllr Vernon, seconded by ClIr Cullingworth, and RESOLVED (with 1 abstention) to award the
following contracts to Kent Grassland Services:

CONTRACT 1 - to mow the Parish Field grass (a maximum of 16 cuts per annum March to
November, weather permitting) to include mowing the play area and strimming around the play
equipment as necessary, with care being taken not to cause any strimmer damage to the play
equipment; to strim under trees and surrounding areas including field edges as necessary, paying
particular attention to removing any brambles under the weeping birch; to mow/cut the grass
mounds within the Parish Field (a maximum of 8 cuts per annum March to November, weather
permitting) at £1225.00.

CONTRACT 3 —to cut the entire length of the Paddock hedges (vertical faces and tops),
including hedge on road boundary and hedge between Paddock and Frittenden House (a
maximum of 2 cuts per annum to take place in May and September, weather permitting) at
£160.00.

CONTRACT 4 —to cut the outer side of hedge between the Parish Field & Laundry Lane, by
hand, and to remove all cuttings (2 cuts per annum to take place in May and September, weather
permitting) at £125.00.

CONTRACT 5 —to cut all internal vertical faces and tops of hedges within the Parish Field, and
to remove all cuttings (1 cut per annum) at £120.00.

It was proposed by ClIr Vernon, seconded by Clir Cullingworth, and RESOLVED (with 1
abstention) to award the following contract to Mr M Ashbee:
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CONTRACT 2 - to mow the grass and cut the hedge at the War Memorial (a maximum of 16
cuts per annum March to November, weather permitting) to Mr M. Ashbee at £100.

Cllr Staples indicated that, now it had been reduced in height to a more manageable level, he
would further reduce the vegetation around the electricity pole to normal hedge height once the
weather improved.

STREET CLEANSING 2020/21

It was proposed by Clir Vernon, seconded by Clir Gosbee, and RESOLVED by all members
present that the Clerk should seek to renew the current contract with Urbaser Ltd for the period 1°
March 2020 to 28™ February 2021 on the same terms.

SPRING LITTER PICK

Clir Cullingworth reported that the Spring Litter Pick had been moved to 21 March 2020 because
TWBC had advised that no equipment was available on the original date. ClIr Cullingworth has
requested the equipment for 215 March 2020 but is yet to receive confirmation from TWBC
despite chasing them. ClIr Cullingworth is grateful to ClIr Fairweather for his input on this.

Cllr Cullingworth will aim to include cleaning the play equipment and benches, as well as the
telephone box. Cllr Gosbee confirmed that he would stain the benches after they had been cleaned
and once the weather improved.

ANNUAL PARISH ASSEMBLY

It was agreed that local clubs and societies should, once again, be invited to give short
presentations on their activities at the Annual Parish Assembly.

FUN RUN

Rob Addis has decided to step down after organising 17 events. It was proposed by ClIr Staples,
seconded by ClIr Vernon, and RESOLVED by all members present that the Council wished to
continue this event, that new organisers should be sought and that suggestions for suitable
charities to benefit from the funds raised should be invited and submitted to the Clerk. The
decision as to which of the charities nominated should be chosen will be delegated to the
organisers and ratified at the next meeting of the Council.

WEBSITE

The Clerk read out a report from Clir Tuke, who considered that the new website was now ready
to go live. It was therefore agreed that the switch to the new website should be made as soon as
possible. The Council thanked ClIr Tuke for his hard work in getting the new website up and
running.

The Clerk confirmed that the Council was required to publish an Accessibility Statement by 23"
September 2020. She will work with Cllr Tuke and Hugo Fox to draft and publish the required
statement in advance of that deadline.

VILLAGE GUIDE
ClIr Staples will work on updating the Village Guide and invited ideas for new content. His

intention was to produce an A5 folded booklet which could be distributed to anyone new to the
Parish.
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SPEEDWATCH

There had been 6 sessions in January and Cllr Staples was pleased to report that most drivers
appeared to be driving carefully and in accordance with the conditions. Only 10 drivers were
recorded exceeding the speed limit, being 4% of passing vehicles, with 43 mph being the highest
speed recorded. A new volunteer has also been signed up.

PLAYGROUND INSPECTIONS

Cllr Cullingworth has taken over the weekly inspections and will continue to provide the Clerk
with inspection reports electronically once the spreadsheet previously used by Roy Latham had
been set up on her computer.

COMMUNITY SHOP UPDATE

The Steering Group met on 11" February 2020. It has been researching community funding and
meeting with the Plunkett Foundation. ClIr Gosbee noted that they still needed more professional
people to volunteer their skills, although he was pleased to report that a new member with a
background in marketing had joined the Group.

An Open Day is planned for 17" March 2020, between 2pm and 8pm, at which residents will be
invited to complete a questionnaire to indicate whether they would be willing to contribute
financially by purchasing £20 non-refundable shares or give their time, either in relation to the
work that needed to be done to set up the shop or the day to day running of it thereafter. ClIr
Gosbee hoped that there would be a good turnout at the Open Day as this would be a good
indicator of the viability of the project. Tea and cake will be provided.

COMMUNITY LAND TRUST UPDATE
No further update.
ROAD REPORT - General

CllIr Gosbee reported that no properties had flooded as a result of the recent storms, but a large
tree had come down taking out the electricity to much of Biddenden Road. Clir Gosbee was
grateful to KCC for doing a good job in clearing that tree.

There had been a lot of water on Biddenden Road by the bridge, but that water did not come from
the Hammer Stream. It was running off the land due to a blocked culvert. A resident had cleared
the culvert in difficult conditions and this had made a huge difference to the amount of water on
the road. The Council was grateful to that resident for his efforts in this regard.

Cllr Gosbee continued to press KCC to replace the missing Frittenden sign on the Biddenden
Road gateway and reinstate the signpost at the end of Dig Dog Lane which had fallen down. He
had been told that it was the Council’s responsibility to undertake this work, but he had disputed
this and would be taking the matter up with Clir Holden.

The pothole by Pillarbox Cottage had been filled.

CllIr Gosbee had requested a major repair to the Biddenden Road as the edge of the road was
falling apart. Paul Catt was on holiday and so Cllr Gosbee was waiting for him to respond on his
return.

CllIr Staples noted that it had taken a long time for the tyres fly-tipped down Grandshore Lane to
be removed. Tyres have to be handled separately from general waste and TWBC had recently
changed the contractor they use in that regard. The tyres were collected within a few days of that
change and so hopefully we would see a return to the previously good response times.



18. PLANNING

New Applications

20/00068/FULL The Mobile Home, Pound Hill Field, Biddenden Road
Erection of dwelling
Proposed by Cllr Vernon, Seconded by Cllr Staples
RESOLVED TO RECOMMEND REFUSAL (Vote: 2 For, 2 Against -
Chairman’s casting vote exercised to maintain the status quo)
20/00362/NMAD Agricultural Barn at Appleton Farm, Green Lane, Frittenden
Non-material amendment in relation to 18/03758/FULL - Additional
ground floor window to south elevation and first floor window to west
elevation, Alterations to roof detail to west and east elevations
Proposed by Cllr Vernon, Seconded by Cllr Staples
RESOLVED TO RECOMMEND APPROVAL
20/00357/TCA St Marys Church, The Street, Frittenden

Trees in a conservation area notification: Yew (T1)
Proposed by Cllr Vernon, Seconded by Cllr Staples
RESOLVED TO RECOMMEND APPROVAL

Outcome of previous applications

19/03507/PNEXT

Hill House, The Street, Frittenden
Prior notification for a proposed single-storey rear extension
PRIOR APPROVAL GRANTED

Planning appeals

18/03479/FULL

Land adjacent to Ferrers, Sand Lane, Frittenden
Development of 1 detached and 2 semi-detached 3-bedroom houses
APPEAL DISMISSED

19. GENERAL CORRESPONDENCE

e It was proposed by ClIr Vernon, seconded by Clir Cullingworth and RESOLVED by all
members present to renew the Council’s membership of ACRK for 2020/21.

o The Clerk will circulate details of the upcoming events so Councillors can ascertain whether
they wish to attend.

e The Council noted that PSCO Lee Jules has left the police force. The Clerk will circulate
contact details for the two PSCO’s based in Cranbrook who will be covering Frittenden in his
absence. ClIr Staples wished to record a note of thanks to PSCO Lee Jules for all he had done
for the community.

e There will be a public meeting about proposed development at Staplehurst on 25" February
2020 after over 30 sites were put forward for the draft Local Plan. That meeting will be at
8pm at Staplehurst Village Centre North Hall.

20. FINANCE

e It was proposed by ClIr Vernon, seconded by Cllr Cullingworth, and RESOLVED by all
members present to pay the accounts as follows:




FRITTENDEN PAYMENTS —

FEBRUARY 2020
Cheque
Number

GROSS VAT NET SUPPLIER DETAILS
Frittenden Memorial

102519 £20.00 nil £20.00 Hall Hall Hire — February
102520 £130.00 nil £130.00 Mark Plummer  |nsinor works to playground
102521 £35.58 £5.93 £2965 | JRBEnterpriseLtd |nqgpaqq
102522 £42.00 £7.00 £35.00 Urbaser Ltd Litter bins — January
102523 £160.00 £26.67 £13333 |Kent Grassland Services |56 nds Maintenance — January
102524 £58.10 nil g58.10 | Mrs EmmaNightingale |5 Expenses — February
102525 £246.25 nil £246.25 | Mrs EmmaNightingale |5 Salary - February
102526 £100.00 nil £100.00 Mr M Ashbee |Ground Maintenance — War Memorial

DD £36.54 £1.74 £34.80 Eon Street lighting energy — Dec
TOTAL £828.47 £41.34 £787.13

There being no further business, the meeting closed at 9.21 pm.

Chairman’s Signature;

Date:




A Meeting of the Parish Council was held at Frittenden Memorial Hall, Frittenden on Tuesday 24"
March 2020 at 7.30pm.

Present were: Cllr A Staples (Chairman)
Cllr R Vernon
Clir H Cullingworth

In attendance:  None.

PUBLIC FORUM:
None.
1. APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE

Cllr Tuke, Cllr Riley, ClIr Gosbee, Clir Holden (County), Clir Fairweather (Borough) and Mrs E
Nightingale (Clerk).

The meeting was quorate as the minimum number of members who must be present is three.

2. DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST (in accordance with the Members Code of Conduct Part
2)

None.

3. BOROUGH & COUNTY COUNCILLOR UPDATE
None.

4. CORONAVIRUS (COVID-19)
A. Delegation of Powers

It was proposed by Clir Vernon, seconded by Clir Cullingworth, and RESOLVED by all
members present that:

i. The Council delegates authority for day-to-day decisions, to include the authorisation of
all payments, to the Clerk in consultation with the Chairman and Vice-Chairman during
any period of restricted activity declared by the Government in respect of the Covid-19
virus. Such delegation is to enable the Council to fulfil its responsibilities to its
residents. This is provided for by the Scheme of Delegation at S.101(1)(a) of the 1972
LGA.

ii. No meetings of the Parish Council shall be held for the foreseeable future.

iii. A further decision on holding of meetings will be made by the Clerk in consultation with
the Chairman and Vice-Chairman at the end of April governed by the advice from local
and central Government.

iv. The RFO/Clerk shall continue to circulate a Cheque List on monthly basis and respond to
any financial queries.



V.
Vi.
a.
b.
C.
d.
e.
Vii.

Cheques shall continue to be signed by two councillors and the RFO/Clerk will liaise with
Councillors by email/telephone to make the necessary arrangements for this to take place.
As a Statutory Consultee, the Parish Council shall continue to consider and comment on
planning applications as follows:

The Clerk shall publish and circulate on a monthly basis a list of planning applications to
be considered by the Council;

Comments from the public shall be invited via the Parish Noticeboard, the Parish Website
and Facebook, such comments to be emailed to the Clerk and received within 3 clear days
of the date of publication of the list;

Comments received from members of the public shall then be circulated by the Clerk and
Councillors shall within 3 days of receipt respond by email to the Clerk with their own
comments;

All comments received from members of the public and Councillors shall be published on
the Parish Website, with comments of members of the public being anonymised;

The Clerk shall consult with the Chairman and Councillor Vernon and submit the
majority view to Tunbridge Wells Borough Council, together with reasons should the
majority view be to recommend refusal.

Councillors may continue to raise issues, via the Clerk, for circulation to the Parish
Council by email.

B. Hardship Fund

It was further proposed by Cllr Vernon, seconded by ClIr Cullingworth, and RESOLVED by all
members present that the Council shall set up and administer a hardship fund to assist residents of
the Parish who are in financial need as a result of the COVID19 pandemic and that:

a. The fund shall be funded entirely by public subscription;

b. Applications to the fund shall be scrutinised and approved by an authorising committee
comprising the Chairman and ClIrs Riley and Cullingworth. That committee shall have the
power to co-opt one member from outside the Council to assist in its work;

c. A dedicated bank account shall be opened with Unity Trust Bank in the name of Frittenden
Parish Council to service the fund;

18. THE CHAIRMAN ADVANCED CONSIDERATION OF AGENDA ITEM 20

It was proposed by ClIr Vernon, seconded by Clir Cullingworth, and RESOLVED by all
members present to pay the accounts as follows:

FRITTENDEN PAYMENTS —
MARCH 2020
Cheque
Number
GROSS VAT NET SUPPLIER DETAILS
Frittenden Memorial
102527 £20.00 nil £20.00 Hall Hall Hire — March
102528 £55.00 nil £55.00 ACRK Membership — 2020/21
102529 £42.00 £7.00 £35.00 Urbaser Ltd Litter bins - February




102530 £189.60 nil £189.60 Iden Signs Tent Team Grant
102531 £59.90 nil £50.00 | Mrs Emma Nightingale |5 Expenses - March
102532 £302.30 nil £302.30 | Mrs Emma Nightingale |45 salary — March
Stationery Express UK
102533 £13.64 nil £13.64 Ltd Stationery
DD £34.18 £1.63 £32.55 Eon Street lighting energy — February
TOTAL £716.62 £8.63 £707.99

The Chairman then adjourned the meeting on the basis that the remaining agenda points were to be
addressed in accordance with the agreed scheme of delegation and the meeting closed at 7.53 pm.

Chairman’s Signature:

Date:




A Meeting of the Parish Council was held rem